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March 31, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit a report titled, New County Office Building Project Central Steam Recommendations - Reassessment.  The accompanying proposed motion approves this report.  The attached report recommends that the county not move forward with a central steam plant serving both King County and Harborview Medical Center.  The construction risks associated with building the steam plant and steam delivery system or delaying the construction of a new office building, the market risks associated with the future price of gas and the county’s ability to capture gas at prices comparable to the Seattle Steam Company (SSC), and the uncertainties associated with purchasing steam from an unregulated vendor, all lead to a rather broad range of economic outcomes related to the central steam plant concept.  Given these risks and uncertainties, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) of the Department of Executive Services (DES) recommends another option.  This option involves increasing the boiler capacity of the new office building to serve hot water to the other core county buildings.  This alternative would provide similar economic benefits to the county created with a central steam plant serving both the county and Harborview Medical Center (HMC) but with much lower outcome risk.  Accordingly, the Harborview Medical Center (HMC) would more than likely continue to be reliant on the SSC as a vendor while the county would become less reliant on purchased steam.  

The FMD and the development team for the new office building conclude that the central steam economic analysis presented as an attachment to the report titled, An Approach to Reducing King County Office Space Costs, overstated the long-term savings associated with central steam.  The re-evaluation of that report still indicated that there would be savings associated with construction of a central steam plant; however, the alternative approach of upsizing the boiler system of the new building creates similar savings at much lower risk.  The FMD expects to make a final recommendation  on the alternative approach as the new building is designed and the maximum construction cost is determined.  I am making this preliminary recommendation at this time to comply with the proviso requirements contained in Ordinance 14812.  This is not, however, the appropriate time to make a final determination as to the most cost effective way to provide heat and hot water to the new office building and other core government buildings.  The FMD will continue to evaluate the economic feasibility of this alternative as the new building is designed and Wright Runstad determines a guaranteed maximum price for this building.

As a housekeeping reminder, this transmittal can be added to your previously provided notebook titled 2004 King County Office Building Proviso Responses that was transmitted along with the Project Plan on January 30, 2004.  These notebooks were provided as a convenience to councilmembers and staff to help facilitate council review of the multiple provisos related to my New County Office Building initiative. 


Background

On December 9, 2003, the Metropolitan King County Council acknowledged the technical foundation and real estate research conducted under the auspices of the Facilities Management Division (FMD), and adopted Ordinance 14812, appropriating $1.2 million to the next phase of the New County Office Building Project. 

The $1.2 million appropriated via Ordinance 14812 allowed the FMD to proceed with Phase II of the New County Office Building initiative.  The new building will result in significant future cost savings, improved operational efficiency, and better public service.

The preliminary feasibility phase of this project commenced in the fall of 2002 with an initial funding of $475,000 to explore options to either purchase an existing building or build a new office building for King County and make recommendations on how the county should proceed.  The work also included a Phase II economic analysis of the Central Steam Plant Feasibility Study.  The purpose of this task was to finalize earlier studies that explored the economic viability of a central steam plant and co-generation opportunities for the downtown King County complex and Harborview Medical Center. 

On September 15, 2003, I transmitted to the County Council a report titled An Approach to Reducing King County Office Space Costs, along with a supplemental appropriation request of $1.2 million to move into the next phase of development.  The report concluded that construction of a central steam plant is the most cost effective of the alternatives analyzed with an estimated annual energy savings in the range of $535,000.  Additionally, Harborview Medical Center could potentially save approximately $700,000 per year in energy costs.  It was noted in the report, however, that if the county does not build a new office building on Goat-Hill then the steam plant construction cost estimate for a stand-alone building would likely be higher and the savings would likely be less.  The co-generation option was not recommended because the potential positive impact of co-generation was marginal and subject to several high side risks that could ultimately result in economic loss to the county.  These conclusions were based on a report of RW Beck and Associates.

During County Council review of the report, An Approach to Reducing King County Office Space Costs, the SSC testified that they did not agree with the analysis of the county's consultants, particularly since there was an existing and newly executed 10-year agreement with Harborview Hospital that required a minimum consumption of steam from the Seattle Steam Company.   The SSC presented an independent consultant review to support their position.  Executive staff requested additional time to analyze the SSC and Harborview issues before proceeding with the next phase of the central steam plant design.  Accordingly, the County Council added a proviso to Ordinance 14812, requiring further analysis of this issue.  Specifically, this proviso required:

Of this appropriation for CIP project number 395210, King County Office Building   Feasibility, $250,000 may not be expended or encumbered until the executive submits a report and council approves by motion the following report:  A reevaluation report of the central steam plan feasibility study by R.W. Beck, contained in the report entitled An Approach to Reducing King County Office Space Costs, dated September 15, 2003.  The report shall include a response to the report prepared by Seattle Steam entitled Analysis of King County Steam Plant Reports, dated December 2, 2003.  The report shall also be coordinated with Seattle Steam Company contract agreements with King County and Harborview Medical Center and include a legal interpretation of the terms of these agreements. 

This additional analysis is now complete.

Reassessment

The FMD, with technical assistance by the development firm, Wright Runstad, has carefully reviewed the economic analysis and reports presented by both R.W. Beck and the SSC, collected additional information, and updated the economic results of developing a central steam plant to serve both the county and Harborview Medical Center.  Also, the FMD staff met with the SSC representatives, and Harborview staff.  

It is apparent from the FMD data gathering and updated analysis that baseline projections of both RW Beck and the SSC needed adjustment.  Furthermore, it is apparent that the SSC rate structure presents uncertainties that could lead to broad range of outcomes depending on the SSC corporate decisions about capital investment for an aging steam generation and distribution system and related costs, recovery of inflation on non-gas costs, internal rates of return on capital investments, and profit objectives.  Furthermore, it should be noted that there is no public regulatory rate review function provided for the SSC.  

The SSC sponsored report was correct in that the likely capital costs of building and installing a central steam plant were significantly understated although not to the amounts suggested in the SSC report.  Further, the Beck Report estimated cost of continuing service from the SSC did not follow the structure of the existing rate methodology and consequently, if continuing that rate methodology into the future, likely overstated the SSC costs.  This service cost overstatement was substantially below that asserted by the SSC as the SSC report suggested that the meter rate component of the future service charge would remain fixed for the entire projection, clearly an unrealistic assumption.  The SSC assertion that Harborview had an existing contractual commitment to purchase a minimum of $350,000 of steam from the SSC through February 2013 was correct, although this does not result in a particularly material impact in final economic results once all other items have been adjusted. FMD acknowledges that the future rate setting by the SSC has a very broad range of potential outcomes in overall project economics.  

The FMD now estimates the potential savings to be in the range of $179,000 to $219,000 annually for King County only.  Total savings, including Harborview Medical Center would be in the range of $500,000 to $621,000 depending on the future cost of natural gas.  These cost savings could be higher or lower depending primarily on future SSC costs.  However, these annual savings are substantially lower than the $535,000 county and $700,000 Harborview Medical Center savings estimated earlier.  While the likely economic benefits are substantially less than the ‘RW Beck Report’ forecast, they nevertheless are not insignificant, even without the impact of calculating a residual value capital investment benefit beyond the 25-year period of the analysis.

A Recommended New Approach to Utility Savings

Working with Wright Runstad and their construction and engineering consultants, the FMD has evaluated an alternative of “upsizing the boiler” for the New County Office Building construction project to provide hot water to existing King County Complex buildings.  These consultants evaluated the construction and related investment costs associated with four upsizing alternatives that would substitute for the current purchase of steam from the SSC.  These were:

· Service to the Administration Building.

· Service to the Administration Building and Courthouse.

· Service to the Administration Building, Courthouse, and King County Correctional Facility (KCCF).

· Service just to the KCCF.

This approach has lower construction costs and less construction and other risk than does the central steam plant approach.  To date this approach is very appealing.  Even under the assumptions most advantageous to continuing to purchase steam, the equivalent 2007 dollar savings are almost $190,000 annually (expressed in year 2007 inflation adjusted dollars since 2007 is the first year the upsize boilers would become operational).

Consequently, the FMD recommends that the county proceed with more detailed evaluation and plan for the New Office Building that includes boilers sized to accommodate the heating needs of the Administration, Courthouse, and King County Corrections facilities.
Summary

In summary, the original plan to construct a central steam plant to serve both the county and Harborview Medical Center has no economic advantage over the option of upsizing the boiler of the new building.  There is a high likelihood that the savings originally forecasted for a central steam plant cannot be achieved unless gas prices go up dramatically or the SSC alters its rate calculations to the detriment of steam users.  Accordingly, it appears at this time that the best approach is to increase the capacity of the boiler for the new building.  The viability of this option will be proven out as the building design unfolds.  The FMD staff will work closely with council staff to help facilitate an expeditious review of this report, and will keep council staff apprised as this option is further evaluated.

Thank you in advance for your review of this report and consideration of the enclosed motion approving the report.  If you have any questions, please feel free to call Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at (206) 296-0631.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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